	MINUTE NUMBERS 366



          Minutes of Meeting of the Council

Meeting Date:

Tuesday, 2 September 2008 starting at 6.30pm


Present:

Councillor J Hill (Chairman)

Councillors:


In attendance:  Chief Executive, Director of Community Services, Director of 
Development Services, HR Manager and Legal Services Manager.

357

Prayers

The Mayor’s Chaplain the Reverend Doctor Sowerbutts opened the meeting with prayers. 

358

APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence from the meeting were submitted on behalf of Councillors Alcock, Barrett, Farnsworth, Fielding, Hind, Sowter and Waddington.

359

DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest.

360

PUBLIC PARTICIPATION

Mr Frank Galpin of Simonstone asked if the Chairman of Community Committee could describe the role and responsibilities of Ribble Valley Borough Council in relation to the collection of litter and emptying of litter bins.  He was particularly interested in how often the Council inspected the state of roads and lanes in the Borough and asked if any voluntary measures had been put in place to monitor accumulation of litter, or if any preventative measures had been introduced.

The Chairman of Community Committee, Councillor R Thompson, thanked Mr Galpin for his question and confirmed that in relation to the role of Ribble Valley Borough Council the Environmental Protection Act 1990 imposed a duty under Sections 89 (1) and (2) on certain land owners and occupiers to keep clean public highways for which they were responsible.  Section 86 (9) transferred the responsibility for cleaning all publicly maintained roads, other than those that remained within the Secretary of State, from the highway authorities to the District or Borough Councils.  

Practical guidance to discharge the relevant duties were set out in the Code of Practice on Litter and Refuse.  Councillor Thompson, stated that the role and responsibility of Ribble Valley Borough Council was to put in place any measures it felt was necessary to comply with the requirements placed upon it by the legislation.  The legislation stated that it was the duty of the authority to ensure that land was, so far as was practicable, kept clear of litter and refuse in accordance with the Code of Practice.  Councillor Thompson went on to explain that there was nothing in the legislation that required local authorities to provide litter bins or that specified the collection of litter from bins that they decided to provide.  Litter bins were a tool used by local authorities to help meet the requirements placed upon them.  

The Code of Practice included a set of recovery times for restoring local environmental standards for litter, refuse and detritus if they fell below the prescribed standard.  There were graded standards for litter and refuse and for detritus on metalled highways.  The local authority was expected to set its cleansing schedules so that it met the duty to keep relevant land clear of litter and refuse and highways clean.  

In relation to the role of Lancashire County Council as the Highway Authority, it had a duty to keep roads maintained in a safe condition and, as such, to deal with, amongst other things, fuel spillages, mud on roads, and the removal of debris following accidents.

Finally, Councillor Thompson confirmed that the Borough Council monitored the cleanliness of its area with most main roads and urban streets being inspected weekly and all other road inspected at least once in a six week period.  He was pleased to report that the Council received very few complaints about the cleanliness of the area, and when it did, matters were investigated and dealt with within available resources.   Mr Galpin further commented on litter in undergrowth and hedgerows and asked for assurances from the Chairman that the Council would continue to push Lancashire County Council to maintain its commitment and responsibilities in respect of litter.  Councillor Thompson noted Mr Galpin’s comments and confirmed that he would discuss the issue with officers.  

361

COUNCIL MINUTES

The minutes of the meeting of the Council held on 8 July 2008 were confirmed as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

362

MAYORAL COMMUNICATIONS

The Mayoral communications were received and noted.

363

LEADER’S REPORT

The Leader was pleased to report that Lancashire County Council had looked again at the costings of the Parkwise scheme and had found a further £600/£800,000 worth of overheads that had mistakenly been charged against the Parkwise scheme.  In addition, they had discovered that Preston and Lancaster’s parking meter income should have gone into the Parkwise scheme but had, in fact, been used for traffic and road schemes in Preston and Lancashire.  Therefore, from an expected deficit of £1.6m he was pleased to report that there would now be a surplus of about £600,000 which would be distributed across the county. 

In addition, Lancashire County Council had found further monies for emergency road repairs and Ribble Valley had been allocated £213,000. The Leader was keen that some of this money be spent on additional safety measures on the A59.  He was particularly keen for a roundabout on the A59 and he had raised this with the Leader of Lancashire County Council.

The Leader also reported that the County Council had agreed that they would fund concessionary fares for disabled people before 9.30am.

Next the Leader confirmed that discussions concerning the Pennine Lancaster Economic Development Company were ongoing as was the related Multi Area Agreement.  The timetable was to form a shadow board in two weeks time and then develop a business plan over the next six months.  When this was finalised and the final documentation was in place then it would come back to Council for approval and this would probably be in March 2009.  The Leader confirmed that he would continue to regularly report back to Council on any progress.

The Leader gave an update on the three stream waste collection service and noted that the Council was still working through a number of outstanding problems, especially at caravan sites, but he was confident that 99% of all problems would be solved.  He was particularly pleased to report that the financial implications of the roll out were looking satisfactory.  However, he was mindful also of the visual impact of wheelie bins in the Borough and had asked officers to look at ways to encourage residents to keep their bins in enclosed areas.  

The Leader confirmed that he had attended a board meeting of the Lancashire and Blackpool Tourist Board and that everyone was gearing up for the London Olympics in 2012.  He noted that 2012 would be an important year for tourism in the North West playing host to the Open Golf Championships at Royal Lytham and it was also to be the year of Preston Guild.  The Leader acknowledged that tourism was a vital part of the economy of Ribble Valley and with the newly refurbished Clitheroe Castle opening next year the Council must ensure that it took full advantage of the opportunities offered.  The Leader reminded Members that the Castle development was part of the wider context of the regeneration of Clitheroe town centre and this had been discussed at a breakfast meeting of the Ribble Valley Strategic Partnership with local business people.  He confirmed that it had also been reported that BT had said it was unable to provide Broadband to some of the rural areas within the Borough.  The Leader stated that this was entirely unacceptable and that the Council would be making strong representations to have this corrected as it would cause severe problems for businesses in rural areas.

Finally, the Leader referred to a wind farm which was planned in Craven near the borders of Ribble Valley and confirmed that a Consultation Document had been received.  He confirmed that the Consultation Document would be given a thorough reading and debate by Members of Planning and Development Committee.  

364

LEADER’S QUESTION TIME

The Shadow Leader, Councillor Allan Knox, noted that the Conservative Manifesto of last year had stated that the ruling group was committed to protecting the environment.  He asked if the Leader could therefore explain why the Council was bottom of the Home Energy Conservation league table for the North West.  

The Leader confirmed that the most recently Home Energy Conservation report did indeed show Ribble Valley to be the worse performing authority in terms of improving efficiency of domestic houses.  The Housing Strategy Officer had discussed this with the Principal Surveyor who had completed the Survey  The Principal Surveyor had explained that in the past there had been an error in the data and therefore the base line for the figure had been incorrect, meaning that Ribble Valley had been trying to catch up ever since.  This had not been of particular concern as HECA was considered an out of date method of collating the information and as of next year the carbon footprint reduction of domestic housing was to be measured.

The Leader informed Councillor Knox that the 2004 housing stock condition survey in the Ribble Valley found rates of central heating to be above national average and only 11% of households to be in fuel poverty.    In addition the Lancashire Local Area Agreement target for carbon savings for 2007/08 had been achieved.  The Leader confirmed that he would arrange for Councillor Knox to receive a copy of the Lancashire Local Area Agreement figures.   The Leader reminded Members that loft insulation and cavity wall insulation was currently  available to all over 70s and households in receipt of income related benefits free through the Warmfront Grant.  

Next Councillor Knox asked if the Leader shared the view that there had been a boost to the paper sack collection since the roll out of the three stream waste collection service. 

The Leader agreed that there had been a significant increase in tonnage collected through the white sack system since phase 1 of the three stream waste collection had been introduced.  Information packs which had been sent to phase 1 households last year and to all households this year, had reminded householders of the system that was already in place, and as such, had generated a demand for sacks from residents who hadn’t previously used the system.  In addition to that, the Council’s contractor had employed additional resources and extended the service into new areas which hadn’t previously had the opportunity to participate in the recycling of paper with the Council.  A further contribution to the tonnages had come through the inclusion of cardboard in the service.  The Leader confirmed that a report would be considered by the Community Service Committee on 9 September 2008 regarding progress on recycling generally and that he would ask that Officers present up to date figures on paper and cardboard as part of that report.

In a supplementary question the Shadow Leader asked if the Leader would give a clear commitment that all materials currently collected in white sacks would continue to be collected.  The Leader confirmed that at the moment there were no plans to change what was collected.  

Finally, Councillor Knox asked if the Leader could confirm the duration of Health and Housing Committee meetings.  The Leader confirmed that, to date, there had been two Health and Housing Committees in the municipal year, the June meeting finishing at 7.25pm and the July meeting finishing at 7.45pm and also referred to the finishing times of the lat two Community Services Committee meetings.

Mr John Aizlewood of Simonstone asked a question of the Leader.  He asked if the Leader would comment on the proposal by the Government to abolish the Post Office Card Account (POCA) from Post Offices which was vital for people who wished to obtain pensions or child benefits but who did not have bank accounts.  He also asked if the Leader could place the matter on the Agenda of the next meeting of the Parish Council Liaison Committee to gain support from Parish Councils and the communities who relied on the card account system to obtain their pensions and child benefits.  He asked if the Leader would also agree to encourage the Government to give Post Offices greater freedom to offer a wider range of commercial products and for more Post Offices to be a “one stop shop” for central Government services.  

The Leader thanked Mr Aizlewood for his question on such an important matter.  He agreed that the Post Office Card Account was an important facility, particularly to some of the elderly residents of the Borough who relied on Post Office accounts as a means of receiving pensions and other benefits.  He stated that the proposal by the Government to abolish the card account in 2010 would not only cause unnecessary hardship to such residents but would be another nail in the coffin for Post Offices in rural areas.  The Leader confirmed that he would ask Officers to place an item regarding the issue at the next Parish Council Liaison Committee agenda for discussion.  He confirmed that the Council felt very strongly about the role played by Post Offices in its villages and towns and would do all it could not only to press the Government to recognise their important role but also to use whatever powers were available to produce a viable and sustainable Post Office network and avoid any further closures to such vital parts of local communities.  

Mr Aizlewood also asked if the Leader would consider the needs of disabled residents and all other residents who needed vital local services.   

365

COMMITTEE MINUTES

(i)
Community Services Committee – 15 July 2008

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.
(ii)
Planning and Development Committee – 17 July 2008


Consideration was given to a written question submitted under Standard Order 9 by Councillor Graham Sowter relating to Minute 246 (1).  Councillor Sowter reported that the minutes of the meeting stated that he had declared an interest in an item of business and left the meeting after speaking.  Councillor Sowter believed the Minute was incorrect and that he had not declared an interest but had been told that he had an interest just after arriving at the meeting.  Councillor Sowter confirmed he had no interest in the item of business relating to the property in question and therefore asked that an explanation be provided:

(a)
the substantive reason or reasons for deciding that he had a declarable interest;

(b)
who had taken the decision and who had decided to refer an opinion in the first place;

(c)
apart from the substantive issue was the Chairman happy with a procedure whereby a Councillor could be given such short notice; this effectively denied any right of challenge and wants steps to be taken to avoid the situation in the future;  and

(d)
what right of appeal would a Councillor have on any future such cases.

The Chairman of Planning and Development Committee, Councillor Richard Sherras, explained that advice given, that a personal and prejudicial interest existed, had been based upon the guidance provided in the Standards Board for England Code of Conduct issued in May 2007( “The Guide”).  In particular, the facts had been assessed against the criteria set out on pages 16 – 23 of the Guide.  It was felt that based on the guidance the circumstances surrounding the matter and, in particular, the facts as set out in Councillor Sowter’s email dated 29 August 2008, had satisfied all three criteria necessary for a prejudicial interest to exist.  The Deputy Monitoring Officer had given the advice, following a referral from the Council’s Planning Department.   Councillor Sherras reported that it was unusual for a situation to arise where a Councillor had not him or her self identified a prejudicial interest.  There was no set procedure for dealing with matters of this type, but Officers had dealt with the issue as soon as possible given the time available and in line with other competing demands.  Councillor Sherras reminded everyone that as Councillors they were aware a Monitoring Officer only offered advice, and it was for a Councillor to decide whether he or she accepted that advice, as Councillor Sowter had done on the occasion in question.  Councillor Sherras reminded Members that they should be aware that should they choose not to accept such advice where offered, they may run the risk of being reported to the Standards Board.  

Councillor Stuart Hirst asked if the Chairman could advise the Council on the position relating to the proposed wind turbines at Brightenber Hill in Craven District and, in particular, how the Council could become involved in the decision on the current planning application.  

The Chairman, Councillor R Sherras, thanked Councillor Hirst for his question and confirmed that a planning application had been submitted to Craven District Council for the erection of five wind turbine generators with a maximum height to the tip of the blade of 100m.  In addition, the application proposed an electricity substation, alterations to field access, the construction of wind farm access tracks and a temporary compound, and finally off site road widening works.

Following discussions with Officers at Craven the Council had eventually received a formal consultation on the proposal that morning.  Councillor Sherras noted that the proposed wind turbines had generated a great deal of public concern and that the matter had been included on the Agenda for the Planning and Development Committee on 11 September where a verbal report from the Director of Development Services would be presented and the proposal would be discussed in more detail.  

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(iii)
Personnel Committee – 23 July 2008

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(iv)
Health and Housing Committee – 24 July 2008  

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(v)
Policy and Finance Committee – 29 July 2008

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received with the exception of Minute No. 293 which was a starred item.

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting with the exception of Minute No. 293 be received.

366

MINUTE 293 – APPOINTMENT OF CHIEF EXECUTIVE

It was proposed that Council approve the establishment of a sub-Committee to deal with the appointment of the new Chief Executive, and that the sub-Committee report back to Policy and Finance Committee who would make the final decision on the appointment of a new Chief Executive.  It was also proposed that North West Employers Organisation be engaged to assist with the recruitment process.  

RESOLVED:
That

1.
a sub-Committee consisting of the Leader, Deputy Leader, Shadow Leader, Chair of Personnel Committee and Chair of Health and Housing Committee be established to deal with the appointment of a new Chief Executive;  

2.
that sub-Committee report back to Policy and Finance Committee who would make a final decision on an appointment;  and

3.
that North West Employers Organisation be engaged to assist with the recruitment process.

(vi)
 Parish Council Liaison Committee – 31 July 2008

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(vii)
Overview and Scrutiny Committee – 5 August 2008

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(viii)
Planning and Development Committee – 12 August 2008
RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.


(xi)
Licensing Committee – 14 August 2008

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

The meeting closed at 7.29 pm.

If you have any queries on these minutes please contact David Morris (414400).

(020908)
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